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From Your President  

James McCracken 

Welcome to the March edition of the Auricle. 
 
I hope that youôre all settling into the new academic year 
and that youôre establishing a relationship with or are 
reacquainting yourself with your desk, facebook and your 
favourite barista. 
  
While Orientation week seems all but a distant memory,  it 
was again another great week. Kudos to all of those 
second years who continued the great tradition of 
organising and executing a memorable week, and have 
raised the standard of O-week even higher.  In particular, 
Iôd like to thank Stuart, Danica and Anna for their efforts, 
and also Amber, Alicia, Jon, Emily and Ollie. A job very well 
done. 
 
Scheduled for the coming month is the MedSoc Mixer and 
the ANUMSS Research Project Evening, both of which 
promise to be excellent events, with our very own Prof 
Frank Bowden speaking at the Research Project evening 
(come for the beer, stay for Frank). The mixer again 
promises to be another memorable night, and a chance to 
catch up with/introduce yourself to people across the years. 
  
Aside from the upcoming social events and the gossip 
invariably generated by these gregarious evenings, Iôm sure 
your thoughts are all now tuning in to the academic load 
that will have been amassing over the last four weeks. A 
thought for the first years from the collective masses of the 
second, third and fourth years: weôve all experienced that 
first formative exam half way through first semester. Youôll 
all be in our thoughts and prayers. In all seriousness, it can 
be a daunting process sitting your first med exam, 
especially if youôre tertiary experience to date included a 
bachelor of tram driving, er Arts (as mine was). Keep in 
mind there is a veritable font of knowledge and support 
available to you in the years above you who are happy to 
assist with any questions. 
 
Until next month 

 
James 
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O-Week Wrap  up  

2 0 1 0   O - W E E K  by Stuart McKnown 

 

It was perfect Canberra morning on Monday the 9
th
 of 

February when a new wave of excited, fresh faced 
youngsters descended upon the ANU Medical School, 
with hopes of fulfilling their medical dreams and 
aspirations and to begin their journey on the path to 
becoming a doctor. Little did they know what the week 
ahead had in-store for them when the threw 
themselves to the mercy of the O week team. It was to 
be be a week of late nights and full pints and maybe 
even a hint of nudity, but nonetheless it would be a 
week that would lead to new friendships and a firmer 
understanding of what it really means to be a med 
student. 
 
The week kicked off on Monday with the usual 
introductions from pretty much every person remotely 
connected to the school, but I am not here to discuss 
lectures and their role in shaping our future doctors. 
No I am here to talk about the night time shenanigans, 
which kicked off with the traditional O week scavenger 
hunt that lead to some very heated competition.  
 
The scavenger hunt lead to the finish line at All Bar 
Nun for some post race ales and pizza, and might I 
add that the bonus pointôs challenge of supplying the 
judges with beer was a stroke of brilliance on the 
judgeôs behalf and lead to some judges becoming 
rather intoxicated. But there always has to be one 
winner at these events and if my beer influenced 
judges memory isnôt to clouded I do recall that PBL 5 
took out the title of scavenger hunt champions. 
 
Tuesday night saw the hoard descend on Canberra 
Bowls Club for some good old fashioned lawn bowls 
and of course more beer. The night seemed to be 
enjoyed by all and there was even some hidden lawn 
bowls talent amongst the new recruits. 
 
Wednesday was the day where the second years gave 
the new first years an introduction into what medicine 
is really like from a studentôs perspective. This may 
sound like a daunting task ï how can you sum up what 
medicine is really like? The answer, my friends, is 
through quite possibly the greatest movie ever made: 
ñA Week In The Life of a Med Studentò. At this point I 
know what youôre thinking and I couldnôt agree more ï 
we were robbed at the Oscars, but those things are 
always rigged.  
 
Wednesday was also the day for the world famous 
PBL games; these games put Vancouverôs Olympic 
attempt to shame with their brilliant organisation that 
was highlighted by the athleteôs abilities and 
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commitment to winning gold. The highlight of the games was of course the 
great egg toss where we learnt that even the so called unbreakable egg is 
indeed breakable.  
 
Wednesday night was a bit more mellow with the Medical school kindly 
putting on a dinner for the new first years and of course Professor Frank 
Bowden ran his now world famous trivia competition which was highly 
enjoyed by all. 
 
Thursday night, well what can I say about Thursday night? Thursday night 
was the night where we learnt a lot more about the first years then we 
thought we ever would.  
 
The first years had some welcome drinks provided by the AMA and well 
what do you expect when you combine poor medical students and free 
beer, plus I might add the numerous ABCs on the detour past 
Mooseheads (for those who donôt know and ABC is one of the strongest 
shots you can order). This lethal combination lead to some very interesting 
Karaoke at Cube, the second and third years completely held their own 
amongst the best singers with some stunning group sing-a-longs that 
came straight from the heart, but the first years I feel I must say murdered 
almost every song they touched and I know this sounds cruel but I feel my 
ears and my love of music died a little that night and I may never get it 
back.  

 
Everyone was clearly in the mood to party on Thursday night 
so after Cube everyone kicked on to the moose for some 
cheap drinks and more good times and might I add a few 
cheeky hook ups that would lead to some interesting 
photographs. 
 
 
Friday saw the end of a long week and a few people were 
starting to tire but kicked on nonetheless and for those who 
did I reward you commitment and your effort. There is really 
only one way the week could end and that is with the 
traditional med school pub crawl which as always kicked off 
at Uni House for a slow start in the beer garden, this was 
followed by a trip to Uni pub where the group expanded a bit 
in size before we descended once more upon the Moose for 
some cheap drinks and some interesting dance moves.  
 
I feel I must say that those who came out really did make a 
good night out of Friday, after all I had all intentions of no 
alcohol and a drive home that night but instead my night 
ended with too much alcohol and sleeping in my car. Thanks 
guys. 
 
All in all it was a very successful O week I feel that was 
enjoyed by all and whilst I am giving this space to share my 
thoughts I must give a huge thank you to all those who 
helped to organise and run the week and made it such a 
successful event. A big thank you to Anna, Danica, Ali, 
Amber, Jon, Ollie, Emily and everyone else who helped out 
during the week. So that ends my rant and to all the first 
years I hope you had a great introduction to med school and 
will continue to get the most out of everything it has to offer.  

Stuart McKnown
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AMSA: An introduction  by Steve Peterson 

 
The Australian Medical Studentsô Association (AMSA) 
is the peak representative body for Australian medical 
students. The key mandate of the Association is to 
connect, inform and represent every one of Australiaôs 
14,000 medical students.  The activities of AMSA are 
all based around our key objectives of connecting, 
informing and representing Australian medical 
students.   
Each medical schoolôs medsoc has representation on 
the AMSA council, called the AMSA rep (which is 
Steve Peterson at the ANU).  The AMSA rep is in 
regular (daily) contact with the AMSA council, and all 
AMSA reps and medsoc Presidents meet with the 
AMSA executive three times a year. 
 
AMSA runs a number of events each year for its 
members, and the most famous is AMSA Convention.  
Convention is a week long gathering of hundreds of 
medical students from all medical schools around 
Australia, and this year will be held in Hobart from July 
4

th
 to 11

th
.  Daily academic programs include keynote 

speakers from around the world, talks from eminent 
specialists and researches, sportsdays, workshops ï 
check their website!  Another highlight is the evening 
social program which is an experience to say the least.  
 
In addition to this, the Global Health conference will be 
run July 1st to July 4

th
.  This event, which boasted over 

400 students in 2009, promotes issues on a global 
scale.  A 4 day academic program educates and 
challenges participants on how they can contribute to 
redressing local and global health inequity, and they 
have an evening social program to match.  For those 
with extra special interest in global health, international 
gatherings of medical students periodically occur and 
Australian delegates are always required. 
 
These big ticket conferences only scratch the surface 
of the opportunities provided to a medical student 
through AMSA.  The National Leadership Development 
Seminar is held in Parliament House, Canberra, every 
September.  The ANU sends four delegates to this 
who are treated to speeches and leadership 
workshops from the nations political and social 
leaders.   Other opportunities include Life in The Real 
World seminars, which aim to help prepare us for life 
after medical school.   AMSA sponsors a yearly blood 
bank drive (which ANU has won several times), a 
community charity cup, and well being campaigns like 
the óGet a GPô drive. 

 
The events are the most obvious area of AMSAs 
activity, but the real benefit they offer medical students 
is their successful history of advocating for our 
interests.  AMSA provides a voice for medical 
students, ensuring their concerns are heard by all 
levels of government and other relevant stakeholders 
in the medical education arena.  AMSA also produces 
numerous invaluable publications each year such as 
the interns and residents guide and the medical school 
guide. 
 
Medical students have an opportunity to give back to 
this organization as well.  AMSA has a busy existence 
advocating for students through media releases and 
lobbying, and needs your input.  To this end the 
ANUMSS will be founding an AMSA subcommittee we 
would love to have students become involved in. 
 
We will meet a few times a year, to discuss the big 
issues from AMSA and write policy submissions on 
issues that effect ANU students; this is not as big a job 
as it sounds!  We will also prepare our delegation to 
this yearôs convention.  Whilst small in number, the 
ANU delegation makes a strong showing in the 
costume department including the ever popular óANU 
studentsô (ANUS) T-shirts. 
 
Students who become involved with the AMSA 
subcommittee can expect benefits such as experience 
in writing policy and organizational skills.  They can 
help make our delegation to convention and the 
experience in Hobart a good one, and knowledge of 
AMSAôs big issues can help you navigate the issues 
that affect us all as students and one day as doctors. 
 
The first meeting will be held on Wednesday 17

th
 of 

March at the ANU campus common room and we 
would love students to come along.  There will be free 
Pizza.  Any students who are interested in attending 
AMSAôs convention or GHC, who are interested in 
AMSA and how to support it, or wants leadership and 
policy exposure in preparation for roles on ANUMSS, 
would benefit from coming along. 
 
 Hope to see you there, and any questions any time 
call me (Steve) on 0439895573 or email me through 
stalker page.   
 
Cheers, Steve 
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Welcome to a new year with EnSIGN ï ANUôs Global Health Group. Weôve had an exciting and enthusiastic start to 
the New Year with new members, new initiatives and a new executive committee. With a warm welcome, we see the 
following new members into the executive: 

¶ Secretary: Mushira Mokhtar 

¶ Events Manager: Mina Nafari 

¶ Treasurer/Sponsorship Officer: Joseph Choi  

¶ IT Officer/Promotions Manager: Ericka Flores 

 

 

 
Now, for a brief snapshot of whatôs happening this month with EnSIGN: 
 
 
The Global Health Short Course 
 
Bringing in a myriad of speakers from many different fields to come to the 
ANU Medical School and teach medical students skills they may well end up 
using as doctors. Ranging from working in major crises with little resources, 
to dealing with international humanitarian law in the dark 
world of war and torture, and the effects of climate change 
on health, this puts students in the front seat of what is out 
there in the field of global health. Pre-readings and video 
will be placed on the EnSIGN Website and Facebook to 
give course participants a background of where our 
speakers come from, and what it is like working in their 
worlds. Our speakers for this month are Rebecca Dodd, 
and Professor Tony McMichael. 
 
Ms Dodd is the head of the International Humanitarian Law 
department of the Red Cross, and has worked extensively 
in  the Congo examining signs of torture in prisoners from the 
civil war.  
 
Whilst Professor McMichael is one of the Australiaôs  
leading medical epidemiologists with extensive experience with  
the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change and the London  
School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine. These two speakers  
will deliver the first two weeks of this interesting five-week short  
course for students. Complimentary food and beverages will be  
provided at every session, and we encourage all EnSIGN Members  
(and prospective ones) to sign up to this course and unwind with us  
as we delve into the óreal worldô of global health. 
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Fiji Village Project 2010   

V E I V A T U L O A  by Jon Anderson 

 
Fiji Village Project (FVP) is a branch of ANUôs global 
health network EnSIGN working at the community level 
to assist our Pacific neighbours.  
 
FVP as a public health and community initiative was 
pioneered by two ANU Medical School graduates in 
2005 and has continued to grow ever since. In January 
of this year students from Australia, New Zealand and 
the Pacific Islands participated in the third such project 
in the village of Veivatuloa located in the Namosi 
province, 45 mins from the capital Suva.  
 
Over two weeks participants were involved in health 
screening and health education, school education and 
aspects of the water project to establish a reliable 
water source for the village. Funds for the project are 
raised by individual participant contributions as well as 
other FVP run events and sponsorship.  
 
The village of Veivatuloa was very appreciative of our 
efforts which were reciprocated in turn with their warm 
hospitality.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
FVP is a unique opportunity to get involved with an 
expanding global health network as well as meet 
people who share similar interests.  
 
The organisers of the annual MedRevue have kindly 
agreed to support FVP again this year by allowing us 
to run a refreshment and drinks bar across the four 
nights of production. This is a major fundraising 
opportunity for FVP but like everything requires 
volunteers to make it happen. We would appreciate 
any help that we can get even if itôs just for one night. 
 
If you would like to know anything more about the 
project then feel free to contact me, I am happy to talk 
to anyone who might be interested in getting involved 
or just to chat. 
 
Jon Anderson ï Australian National Coordinator 
(u4616405@anu.edu.au)  
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Elective Experiences  

C U Z C O ,  P E R U  by Esther Han and Sankar Manchella 

 

We went to Cuzco, Peru for our elective.  Cuzco is roughly 3500m above sea level, high up in the Peruvian Andes, 

making it one of the highest cities in the world.  It was once the capital of the great Inca empire and having survived 

many wars, invasions and earthquakes, it is now home to nearly 350 000 inhabitants.  The town is also the ógateway to 

Machu Picchuô and so it has one of the largest tourist fluxes of any city in the world.  Unfortunately, December through 

to February is the wet season in Peru, so expect a lot of rain (it rained every single day for at least 30 days non-stop 

when we were there).  It is well worth investing in a good raincoat and umbrella. 

 

We decided to organise our elective through a UK-based company called Medics Away 

(http://www.medicsaway.co.uk/index.php).  They offer several types of elective packages with the standard hospital 

placement and accommodation for one month running at about AUD$1800.  To this, you can add Spanish lessons and 

various adventure activities, depending on how much cash you have.  We went with just the hospital placement and 

accommodation.  We organised our Inca trek and Spanish classes separately as it worked out cheaper overall.  The 

accommodation provided by the company was nice, clean, comfortable and close to the centre of town.  

 

The hospital we were attached to was called Hospital Antonio Lorena.  This modestly sized teaching hospital serves 

Cuzco and the neighbouring regions and offers most specialties for elective students except infectious diseases (for 

which, we would recommend Lima).  We spent one week in each of four rotations: paediatrics, obstetrics & 

gynaecology, general medicine and emergency. 
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Understanding and being able to speak Spanish is essential and Spanish lessons are highly recommended for you to 

get the most out of your elective.  In the end, the elective was as much about learning Spanish as it was about 

learning medicine.  We spent the mornings at the hospital and the afternoons at Spanish lessons.  We hardly knew 

any Spanish before we left and this did not help us on the ward rounds.  The senior doctors really didnôt know any 

English, and the junior doctors werenôt much better.  This made it quite challenging yet quite entertaining at the same 

time as fellow students and the local doctors practised their non-verbal communication skills.  Furthermore, most 

people living outside of the big cities only speak Quechua (the native language of the region), which most local doctors 

didnôt understand either! 

 

A visit to Peru is not complete without eating their famous cerviche (raw fish marinated in lemon juice), drinking their 

famous Chicha morada (a mildly alcoholic drink made from purple corn) and walking the classic Inca trail to the 

famous ruins of Machu Picchu.  If youôre really adventurous, you can also try the famous roast guinea pig (we werenôt 

that adventurous!).  In summary, with a bit of Spanish up your sleeve, an elective in Peru can be a fantastic 

experience, we highly recommend it! 
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R O Y A L  L O N D O N  H O S P I T A L ,  N E U R O L O G Y  D E P A R T M E N T  by Nadia Coscini  

 

In March 2009 I placed an application with Royal 
London Hospital (through their website) to undertake 
my elective there.  The application process involved a 
fair bit of time but was quite straightforward.  They 
asked for preferences but after six weeks of no 
response, I contacted them directly and was told there 
was a spot available in the Neurology department and I 
accepted thinking it would b a good way to be forced to 
learn brain anatomy. 
 
I arrived on December 19

th
 on a cold and rainy 

morning, emerging from Whitechapel station and 
staring directly at the Royal London Hospital which 
towered over the landscape across the road.  It was 
7am and foggy, with rainclouds and street lamps still 
on.  It was reminiscent of a scene out of a Dickens 
novel.  This was helped by the Blind Beggar Pub on 
the corner, famous in the East End for where one of 
the Kray twins, Ronny Kray, shot George Cornell in 
1966.  The same area runs a twilight tour of the 
different places where the Jack the Ripper murders 
took place.  All curious facts of information that I 
fortunately discovered after I arrived.   
 
My accommodation was placed at John Holland House 
which is three minutesô walk from the hospital.  I was 
on the sixth floor and got a nice room with bed, desk 
and cupboard with a shared bathroom and communal 
kitchen.  The heating was particularly welcome!  I had 
a little balcony and a view towards the hospital, across 
the courtyard and could see the trauma helicopter 
landing each time it came down (disturbingly often!)  
The accommodation was organised through a contact 
on the hospitalôs website. 
 
I was greeted on the first day in the hospital by a very 
friendly team and assured that it ónever snows before 

Christmas.ô  Fortunately for me, it turned out to be 
Europeôs coldest winter in thirty years so it snowed that 
very afternoon.   
 
My placement began on 21

st
 December 2009 which 

meant that it was quieter than usual, but because most 
of the medical students were away for two weeks, it 
also meant that I had a lot of one-one-one tutoring 
when I first started off.   
 
I unknowingly followed the non-stroke teams so my 
neuroanatomy unfortunately did not ascend too many 
heights.  But I did learn a lot about Parkinsonôs, 
Myasthenia gravis, Multiple sclerosis, Guillain-Barre 
syndrome, optic neuritis, neurofibromatosis, the 
seventeen million causes of encephalitis and that 
lumbar punctures are to be avoided at all costs!  One 
of the saddest encounters was of an initial presentation 
of suspected motor neuron disease.  That is something 
that I will have difficulty forgetting for a long time to 
come.   
 
Overall, the experience was beyond everything I 
expected.  The team was very friendly, helpful and 
jovial and their teaching invaluable.  The medical 
students that came back in early January were a great 
bunch.   
 
The number of patients I encountered and the depth 
and breadth of cases was challenging and caused me 
to learn more than I expected.  And the added 
pleasure of a White Christmas in London in one of 
Britainôs oldest hospital that only replaced the heavily-
starched nursesô uniform in the early 1990s, 
highlighted aspects of tradition that were particularly 
interesting, both in scope and practice of medicine. 

 

 

A C T  P A T H O L O G Y  By Laura Wise 

 

I undertook my elective in 2009-2010 at ACT Pathology under the supervision of Professor Jane Dahlstrom. Through 
this elective, I was able to see the applications of the many different branches of pathology, and I also had an 
opportunity to learn about medical education through the design of a tutorial to be delivered at the medical school. 
 
The elective was based in anatomical pathology, but the first two weeks also involved touring each of the pathology 
laboratories, and learning about the different tests that are undertaken in each, their applications, and the broad range 
of scientific fields involved. These laboratories included Haematology and transfusion, Biochemistry, Immunology, 
Immunohistochemistry, Cytogenetics, Microbiology, Cytology, Electron microscopy, Anatomical pathology, Molecular 
pathology, and the frozen section laboratory. There were opportunities to practice various techniques, including 
embedding in paraffin wax and section cutting for electron microscopy. The requirements and processes for quality 
auditing for each of the laboratories were also described.  
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A greater proportion of the elective was spent in anatomical pathology, where I was able to spend time with the 
registrars and to practice describing specimens macroscopically and microscopically. I also had opportunities to 
observe autopsies and learn more about the processes involved. 
 
During the first part of the elective, some of the important limitations of a laboratory, which are relevant to any clinical 
field, were also explained. This included the difficulties of interpretation when samples are incorrectly or incompletely 
labelled and the dependence of the interpretation of some investigations on the clinical background. The type of 
clinical information to include when requesting investigations was also outlined. The limitations that were explained 
also included the maximum rate at which some investigations can be performed and the risk of compromising the 
results if attempting to obtain results more quickly. 
 
The second part of the elective was a medical education project and involved writing a tutorial to add to the series of 
Clinicopathological Correlative tutorials that are currently delivered to third year medical students at the Australian 
National University. Through this, I was able to learn how to write tutorial questions to target chosen learning 
objectives, and techniques to tailor sessions to the time available. The project gave me an opportunity to practice my 
research skills in finding the newest information on a topic. I also learned how to write A-type multiple-choice 
questions, and about the more common pitfalls in writing these questions. This will benefit me in my study in the 
future, and also when passing on information to junior team members during my career. 
 
This elective was extremely valuable to me because I am interested in a career in pathology, and it exposed me to the 
range of career options available in pathology. It also gave me an insight into the broad applications of pathology, and 
the interface between pathology and branches of medicine involving direct patient contact, which will be useful to me 
throughout my career, in any area of medicine. 
 

V I E T N A M  by Sarah Golding 

As part of the MBBS program at the Australian 
National University, I have had the privilege of 
spending a four-week elective term in Hanoi, Vietnam, 
at the lôH¹pital Fran­ais de Hanoi (Ben Vien Viet Phap) 
with supervisor Professor Frédéric Hor. 

LôH¹pital Fran­ais de Hanoi is a small (80 bed) private 
hospital in the French Quarter of Hanoi. The hospital 
has an Emergency Department, a general medical 
ward of around 30 beds, a maternity ward about the 
same size, an ICU of five beds, and three operating 
theatres. Specialist doctors in neurology, 
neurosurgery, orthopaedics, cardiology, dermatology, 
respiratory medicine, general practice, obstetrics, 
gynaecology, anaesthetics, otorhinolaryngology, 
urology and renal medicine are available. I was also 
able to visit the larger public hospital, Ben Vien Viet 
Duc, for a day, where I scrubbed in to assist with a 
maxillofacial surgery. 

At Ben Vien Viet Phap, I was able to observe many 
surgeries and be present for many specialist 
consultations. I saw deliveries for the first time, both 
natural and Caesarian, neurosugeries including a 
ventriculoperitoneal shunt placement, removal of brain 
tumours, ENT surgeries and orthopaedic procedures. 

All the staff at Ben Vien Viet Phap spoke English to 
some degree, but the two dominant languages were 
French and Vietnamese (most of the nurses were 
Vietnamese, but half of the doctors were French). This 

presented me with a fantastic opportunity to learn a 
medical context for my highschool French, allowing me 
to consider the possibility of work in a francophonic 
hospital in later years. 
  
Two of my experiences with patients also particularly 
stand out in my mind. The first was a woman who had 
choledocholithiasis and was being refused coverage 
through her travel insurer (an American company) due 
to a cholecystectomy 5 years previously. I had the 
opportunity to put to use my research skills to identify 
research suggesting that calculi of the common bile 
duct post-cholecystectomy and calculi of the 
gallbladder have two different etiologies, and 
formulated a draft response letter to the insurance 
company, which she was then able to use with the help 
of her lawyers to challenge the decision of her case. 
  
The second was a young girl of 13 years who had a 
spontaneous cerebral bleed due to a previously 
unidentified cerebral arterio-venous malformation. I 
had some very moving conversations with her parents 
during her stay in ICU which was complicated by 
infection. When I was leaving, the ICU consultant had 
managed to get her to the stage where she was much 
improved and on the slow road to recovery and 
rehabilitation.  
 
All in all a wonderful elective, involving many beautiful 
experiences in a very interesting part of the world. 
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